

Digitally Disappeared: The Struggle to Preserve Social Media Evidence of Mass Atrocities

Lindsay Freeman

Georgetown Journal of International Affairs, Volume 23, Number 1, Spring 2022, pp. 105-113 (Article)



Published by Johns Hopkins University Press *DOI:* https://doi.org/10.1353/gia.2022.0017

→ For additional information about this article

https://muse.jhu.edu/article/856125

Science and Technology

Digitally Disappeared: The Struggle to Preserve Social Media Evidence of Mass Atrocities

Lindsay Freeman



t was one of the most iconic photographs in history. Taken in 1972, Nick Ut's "Napalm Girl" shows a naked, nine-year-old screaming in pain, fleeing a chemical attack during

the Vietnam War. The Pulitzer Prize-winning photograph exposed the horrors of armed conflict on civilians, catalyzing worldwide outrage. It was visual evidence of weaponized napalm, an incendiary mixture that the United Nations would later ban.² The image's impact is why Norwegian author Tom Egeland posted it on Facebook along with six other photographs that changed the history of warfare.³ That is, until it was disappeared from the social media platform.

In less than twenty-four hours, the image was removed from Facebook. In its effort to regulate child pornography, the company erased an image of indisputable historical and evidentiary value. The company's blanket content moderation policy against child nudity failed to account for the context-critical context that distinguishes child sexual exploitation from war documentation. The technology giant issued a defensive statement: "While we recognize that this photo is iconic, it is difficult to create a distinction between allowing a photograph of a nude child in one instance and not others."4 The Editor-in-Chief of Norway's Aftenposten countered with an open letter criticizing Mark Zuckerberg for abusing his power, and Facebook for failing to make context-specific decisions despite the company's ample resources.5

Over the past decade, social media has played an important role in the documentation of armed conflicts, particularly in Syria, Iraq, Afghanistan, Yemen, Libya, and Mali. The level of insecurity in these countries, deficiencies in government cooperation, and, in some cases, lack of jurisdiction has prevented international investigative bodies from collecting evidence on the ground. Accordingly, civilian smartphones

Lindsay Freeman is the Director of Technology, Law and Policy at the Human Rights Center, UC Berkeley School of Law, and is also Visiting Fellow of Practice at Oxford University's Blavatnik School of Government. The author additionally serves as the Co-Chair of the Technology Advisory Board for the Office of the Prosecutor of the International Criminal Court, and as a Member of the ABA International Criminal Justice Standards Advisory Group. The author thanks Alexa Koenig and Raquel Vazquez Llorente for their thoughtful feedback. The views expressed in this article are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the position of any organization. Research on this topic is ongoing as part of an initiative jointly led by University of Oxford's Institute for Ethics, Law, and Armed Conflict (ELAC), UC Berkeley's Human Rights Center and the International Bar Association. More information on this initiative can be found at https://www.bsg.ox.ac.uk/research/research-projects/mass-atrocities-digital-age-preserving-social-media-evidence.

have become the eyes and ears of professional war crimes investigators.7 While "Napalm Girl" was eventually reinstated, the image's removal illustrates how poorly thought-out social media policies can cause more harm than good by censoring newsworthy information, destroying evidence, and potentially obstructing justice.8 If "Napalm Girl" had been concealed from public view in its initial publication, it could not have contributed to the anti-war movement, nor could it have been used as evidence of the inhumane effect of incendiary chemical weapons. The course of history could have been dramatically different.

Videos, images, and posts on social media often referred to as "user-generated content"can serve as valuable evidence of international crimes, but only if they are identified by investigators in time, forensically preserved, and made available to prosecuting authorities. This article examines the impact of content moderation, retention, and disclosure policies on the investigation of war crimes, crimes against humanity, and genocide.9 It highlights tensions between certain human rights, such as freedom of speech, freedom of expression, access to information, and the right to privacy, as well as competing interests between counterterrorism professionals, human rights advocates, and international justice practitioners. Ultimately, this article considers whether data protection rules like the "right to be forgotten"10 can be reconciled with broader principles of international justice, like the core precept that there are horrors in this world that we must "never forget."11

Content moderation policies and practices

Content moderation policies are comprised of guidelines for curating content and removing or "de-platforming" content. Most social media companies control what users see and when they see it by curating their homepages and timelines. Curation can minimize harm by removing distressing material, but more often it is used to maximize users' time on the platform and increase ad revenue.12 There are no regulations against this practice. If content is especially harmful or illegal, thus violating a platform's terms of service, it may be temporarily removed or permanently deleted.

The Stored Communications Act (SCA), drafted in 1986 before social media existed, allows U.S.-based online service providers to curate or remove content without incurring publisher liability. Specifically, Section 230 of the SCA shields online platforms that host usergenerated content from lawsuits based on user posts. 13 With this in mind, most companies have chosen to regulate content to varying degrees. This system confers tremendous power on content moderators, who control what is shown and who is heard, even as the information environment plays a key role in shaping public opinion.

Curation and collective memory

Several examples illustrate the impact of media on public awareness of mass atrocities, such as the conflict in Darfur, Sudan. In 2006, the genocide in Darfur was front and center in the news, amplified by celebrities like George Clooney, Mia Farrow, Samantha Power, and then-Senator Barack Obama.¹⁴ Organized by the "Save Darfur" campaign, tens of thousands of protestors gathered in Washington, D.C. to pressure the U.S. government to end the systematic targeting of civilians by the Khartoum Government and Janjaweed Arab Militia.¹⁵ However, when the leader of the Janjaweed, Ali Mohammed Ali, was arrested and brought to The Hague to face trial before the International Criminal Court (ICC) in 2020, this significant milestone received minimal mainstream media coverage.16

Similarly, another campaign related to atrocities in Uganda demonstrated how peer-to-peer information-sharing on the internet can speed up this process. In 2012, Invisible Children launched the "KONY 2012" campaign with a video about Joseph Kony's use of child soldiers. It became the fastest-spreading viral video in the world.¹⁷ Yet, when Dominic Ongwen, a commander under Kony in the Lord's Resistance Army, surrendered to the ICC three years later, the millions of YouTube viewers gave it little attention.

Media can heighten public outcries by heavily covering an event, and just as easily silence them by disappearing them from the news cycle. While traditional media such as print and

Media can heighten public outcries by heavily covering an event, and just as easily silence them by disappearing them from the news cycle.

television news offer consumers standardized content, social media audiences receive personalized content. For example, YouTube uses "push algorithms" to recommend videos based on a user's prior online history. These algorithms embed biases into search results based on a user's behavior and perceived preferences. Social media platforms have the power to turn videos viral through content curation decisions, enabling private companies to support or oppose specific agendas with minimal oversight. 18

Traditional media have always shaped how civilian populations understand war, but the internet and social media are changing the dynamics by skewing what people see and, in doing so, manipulating public perception.¹⁹ Even professional investigators, lawyers, and judges are not immune from the subtle influence of their unique information environment. While the impulse to hide or remove war imagery is understandable and sometimes necessary, it can sanitize warfare and prevent the public from seeing the gruesome reality of armed conflicts. This manipulated media environment masquerades as an accurate reflection of real events, potentially impacting evidence collection by investigators who have not been trained to be aware of and sensitive to the entirely new phenomenon of algorithmic biases when they are performing digital investigations.20

Content removal and retention

Content moderation also includes the removal of content from a platform. The historical and

evidentiary value of social media war documentation is why some human rights organizations ranging from Human Rights Watch to Syrian Archive have been sounding the alarm about automated content removal, which is less discerning and exponentially faster than human review.²¹ Simultaneously, counterterrorism and national security agencies are pressuring social media companies to remove extremist content from platforms.

All companies today are aware of the social media's role in shaping public opinion, and responsible platforms are trying to be thoughtful of moderating their content. They give less thought, however, to the importance of some of that content for supporting future criminal cases against the perpetrators of war crimes and crimes against humanity. Thus, unless the company receives a timely preservation request from law enforcement, content is often permanently destroyed shortly after its removal.²² Furthermore, such preservation requests provide for a ninety-day hold—often insufficient in yearslong criminal investigations.²³

Most social media companies have terms of service prohibiting several categories of content from their platforms, including child pornography and "extremist content." While removing terrorism-related content makes sense from a counterterrorism perspective, it causes problems for war crimes investigators and prosecutors who want to use it as evidence in criminal cases. Several national war crimes units in Europe have successfully prosecuted ISIS members for the war crime of outrages on personal dignity based on "trophy-like" images of beheaded bodies posted to Facebook. Without this terrorist content, such cases would be impossible.

Social media companies also voluntarily remove, blur, or add warnings to other categories of content including "hate speech," "misinformation," and "disinformation," which may be identified and removed by human reviewers or algorithms.²⁶ For example, Facebook voluntarily removed content related to Myanmar, where the platform was weaponized to incite violence against the Rohingya minority.²⁷ Some commentators commended Facebook on its removal of inauthentic Burmese accounts, while

noting that the company was far too slow in responding, removing them only years after the atrocities occurred.²⁸ Social media platforms have unintentionally become effective tools for violent movements. The use of Facebook to ignite the Myanmar tinderbox of racial division illustrates the inextricable nature of social media and armed conflicts. While Facebook was not responsible for creating the racist content, its algorithm helped amplify the message.²⁹

Data preservation and privacy riahts

The growth in online services has created enormous amounts of data that is collected, stored, and processed by private entities.³⁰ This data can be essential digital evidence in criminal cases, from IP addresses that lead to suspects, or geolocation data that lead to crime scenes.³¹ This is also true in international criminal justice, where commercial satellite imagery may expose mass graves, or online propaganda may establish the intent of a perpetrator to commit genocide.

Data preservation is incredibly important for human rights organizations, academic researchers, historians, law enforcement, and prosecuting authorities.³² If user-generated content is removed before international criminal investigators can identify and preserve it, the investigation becomes dependent on social media companies to voluntarily preserve and disclose such material. The SCA balances the needs of governmental investigators against the privacy of individuals by simultaneously limiting the government's ability to compel service providers to disclose user information and limiting the providers' ability to voluntarily disclose user information to the government. 33 These provisions incorporate Fourth Amendment protections as applied to digital communications.

The preservation of user-generated content and user data raises concerns about the privacy interests potentially affected by preservation, particularly when requested by the government.³⁴ Data retention policies dictate what, when, and how user-generated content or user data is preserved by social media companies.

Upon receiving a preservation request from the government, Facebook, YouTube, and Twitter will copy users' account information as provided for by Section 2703(f) of the SCA.35

Without full and fast-responding cooperation from competent authorities, digital evidence and historical records can be permanently lost. Various national law enforcement and international organizations have agreements with the U.S. government to facilitate mutual legal assistance. However, surveys show that the existing legal framework for cross-border data access is problematic because of the complexity and time required to navigate the procedures. Additionally, these surveys cite the lack of data retention regimes and the volatility of data as a critical problem.³⁶ To ensure preservation of evidence, international criminal investigators must be vested with investigative authority by one or more states, have jurisdiction in the relevant location, and be able to identify evidence to be preserved with specificity.

Privacy laws suggest that preservation interferes with an individual's privacy rights, specifically the right to have one's information not preserved indefinitely. Europe has strong privacy and data protection laws that limit how long social media companies can retain data, particularly personal data.³⁷ These protections include the right to be forgotten, which prohibits indefinite retention of personal data. The United States uses a different approach.³⁸ While the EU confers ownership of personal data to individuals, the United States confers ownership to the data processors. These disparate approaches between Europe, the United States, and other countries further complicate data retention.

Digital archives and disclosure obligations

Social media companies like Twitter, Facebook, and YouTube remove illegal content such as child pornography and terrorist propaganda from their platforms and share it with competent authorities,³⁹ such as the National Center for Missing and Exploited Children (NCMEC), a non-profit organization established by the U.S. Congress in 1984.⁴⁰ Data about extremist content is shared with the Global Internet Forum to Counter Terrorism (GIFCT), a non-profit organization created by Facebook, Microsoft, YouTube and Twitter in 2017.⁴¹ However, cooperation is limited to these specific contexts with no exceptions carved out for core international crimes.

When Facebook de-platformed the Myanmar content, it voluntarily retained it even without a preservation request, but it resists sharing that content with civil litigators, criminal prosecutors, and other interested parties seeking to hold the Myanmar military accountable.42 For an ongoing case before the International Court of Justice, The Gambia is using U.S. courts to request disclosure of de-platformed content from Facebook pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 1782. The Gambia alleges that the requested content establishes the hard-to-prove element of "genocidal intent," which is key to its case against Myanmar for violating the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of Genocide. Facebook is fighting this disclosure, arguing that the SCA and user privacy prohibits it from cooperating.⁴³ While this stance is lauded by privacy advocates, it frustrates those who see accountability for genocide as the paramount goal.44

International investigators at institutions like the ICC and the Independent Investigative Mechanism for Myanmar could argue that they should be considered as government actors under the SCA, 45 while non-governmental entities could argue that the Fourth Amendment does not apply to them at all. However, the SCA limits companies' voluntary disclosure generally. If an exception were to be carved out for war crimes investigators, determining the definitional lines of who qualifies in this category becomes a thorny issue to navigate.

Impact on international criminal investigations

In the name of public safety and national security, social media companies attempt to police their platforms. Currently, such censorship has unintentionally thwarted international criminal

investigations by removing relevant and probative content before investigators can identify and preserve it. 46 Content curation distorts the information environment, complicating efforts to find relevant and probative evidence, while content removal impacts the availability of documentation to investigators who lack the police power to compel companies to share the removed content. Content removal and curation decisions are difficult to audit or challenge, particularly when proprietary algorithms are used. 47

Unlike national law enforcement with subpoena power, however, international courts and investigative mechanisms lack the legal authority to compel social media companies to preserve and disclose user-generated content or user data. Instead, these entities are dependent on the legal assistance of the host state, which, in the case of Facebook, Twitter and YouTube, is the United States.

Conflicts between different national laws and the lack of clarity regarding preservation and disclosure obligations should be remedied to ensure the preservation of social media evidence, and adequate technical and human resources must be dedicated to ensuring a more efficient cross-border data sharing process. Therefore, adequately addressing the preservation and access problem will likely require overhauling the current system of international cooperation and mutual legal assistance.⁴⁹

Potential policy and legislative reform

The problem will worsen without reform and rethinking of the international justice system, consisting of both national law and international law. Social media companies, their users, and law enforcement have all recognized the need for the adoption of amendments to existing laws that follow a new approach adapted to digital specifics. ⁵⁰ If intergovernmental organizations with investigative mandates were recognized as competent authorities, they could more effectively preserve and compel evidence from service providers.

Online content moderation is complicated, since regulating content raises freedom of speech, freedom of expression, and access to information concerns. Meanwhile, failing to moderate can undermine public safety, national security, and the right to privacy. However, social media companies can do more to mitigate harms and protect rights. The Myanmar example demonstrates the importance of hiring staff with language skills and cultural knowledge, and the value in moving into new markets slowly and only after proper due diligence. In the short term, social media companies should dedicate substantially more human and financial resources to content moderation, which requires thoughtful and context-specific analysis by individuals who are well-trained, well-informed about local culture, and fluent in relevant languages.⁵¹

However, decisions should not be left to the discretion of companies alone. Many issues could be addressed through reform of the SCA. Clearly articulated government regulations on content moderation will provide much needed transparency and consistency across platforms. Carving out narrow exceptions for potential evidence of mass atrocities should mitigate privacy concerns. Thus, national legislation in the United States to regulate social media companies and to create mechanisms for preserving evidence of war crimes is a necessary and urgent next step. The storage of digital information is not free, but so-called "Digital Lockers" for archiving social media evidence of atrocity crimes, as described by the Human Rights Center at UC Berkeley, create a model way in which states and companies can safeguard evidence for future prosecution.

Finally, social media companies should work with governments and intergovernmental organizations like the UN to develop a filtering mechanism that protects the average social media platform user from harmful, disturbing, pornographic, violent, or criminal material, but preserves potential evidence of international crimes in protected corners of cyberspace for the use of law enforcement agencies and criminal investigators.

Conclusion

Not by intention, but as a consequence of their architecture, social media platforms like Facebook, Twitter, and YouTube have become de facto evidence storage lockers for war documentation. When social media companies remove content and fail to retain it, important evidence of war crimes and human rights violations may be lost forever. This loss impairs the ability of international criminal investigators to establish the truth and hold perpetrators accountable.

The ability to moderate content has conferred immense power on social media companies, who have come to view themselves in some ways as states, while lacking the oversight which holds real state governments accountable.⁵² Leaving to private actors the responsibility to ensure an accurate historical record of events, a record which contains the potential for holding perpetrators accountable for crimes committed during armed conflicts, troublingly complicates efforts to end human rights abuse and to pursue justice around the world.

The unprecedented power that social media companies presently possess in controlling the flow of information from conflict zones to courtrooms creates an urgent need for legal reforms and revised regulations regarding these companies to ensure that critical evidence of the world's gravest crimes is not lost.

Notes

- 1. "Story Behind the Terror of War: Nick Ut's "Napalm Girl" (1972)—About Photography Blog," About Photography Blog, November 14, 2020, https://aboutphotography.blog/ blog/the-terror-of-war-nick-uts-napalmgirl-1972.
- 2. Malvern Lumsden, "Focus on: The UN Conference on Inhumane Weapons," Journal of Peace Research 16, no. 4 (1979): 289-292, doi:1 0.1177/002234337901600401.
- 3. Zoe Kleinman, "Fury over Facebook 'Napalm Girl' Censorship," BBC News, September 9, https://www.bbc.com/news/technol-2016, ogy-37318031.

- Siobhán O'Grady, "Facebook Can't Tell the Difference Between a Pulitzer Prize-Winning Photo and Child Porn," Foreign Policy, September 9, 2016, https://foreignpolicy. com/2016/09/09/facebook-cant-tell-thedifference-between-a-pulitzer-prize-winningphoto-and-child-porn/.
- Espen E. Hansen, "Dear Mark Zuckerberg. I Shall Not Comply with Your Requirement to Remove This Picture," *Aftenposten*, September 16, 2017, https://www.aftenposten.no/ meninger/kommentar/i/G892Q/dear-marki-am-writing-this-to-inform-you-that-i-shallnot-comply-wit.
- 6. David Patrikarakos, War in 140 Characters: How Social Media Is Reshaping Conflict in the Twenty-First Century (New York: Basic Books, 2017).
- Alexa Koenig, The New Forensics: Using Open Source Information to Investigate Grave Crimes, (Berkeley: UC Berkeley School of Law, Human Rights Center, 2018); Alexa Koenig, et al.; Digital Lockers: Archiving Social Media Evidence of War Crimes, (Berkeley: UC Berkeley School of Law, Human Rights Center, 2021).
- 8. David Kaye, *Speech Police: The Global Struggle* to Govern the Internet (New York: Columbia Global Reports, 2019).
- Also referred to as "interactive computer services," see Stored Communications Act 18 U.S.C. 2701 or "online service providers," see SIRIUS, SIRIUS EU Digital Evidence Situation Report, 2nd Annual Report, (The Hague: European Union Agency for Law Enforcement Cooperation, 2020).
- 10. Jeffery Rosen, "The Right to Be Forgotten," Stanford Law Review Online, https://www. stanfordlawreview.org/online/privacy-paradox-the-right-to-be-forgotten; and Steven C. Bennett, "The right to be forgotten: Reconciling EU and US perspectives," *Berkeley Journal* of International Law 30 (2012).
- 11. Rudi Hartmann, "'Places of Horror We Should Never Forget'—Approaches to Teaching the Holocaust, Atrocity Sites and Pariah Landscapes in the Geography Classroom," *International Research in Geographical and Environmental Education* 11, no. 4 (2002): 354–58, doi:10.1080/10382040208667502.

- 12. "The Facebook Files," Wall Street Journal, September 15, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/ articles/the-facebook-files-11631713039; Will Oremus et al., "Here's how Facebook's algorithm works," Washington Post, October 26, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ technology/interactive/2021/how-facebookalgorithm-works.
- 13. Jeff Kosseff, *The Twenty-Six Words That Created the Internet* (Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 2019).
- 14. Holli Chmela, "Thousands Rally in Support of American Aid to Darfur The New York Times, May 1, 2006, https://www.nytimes.com/2006/05/01/us/01rally.html.
- "Worse Than War," PBS, Save Darfur Coalition, 2010, https://www.pbs.org/wnet/worse-than-war/featured/the-film-watch-worse-than-war/24/; and Barack Obama, "Darfur: Current Policy Not Enough Security" (Speech), February 15, 2006, http://obamaspeeches.com/052-Darfur-Current-Policy-Not-Enough-Obama-Speech.htm.
- "ICC: First Major Hearings on Darfur Crimes," Human Rights Watch, May 21, 2021, https:// www.hrw.org/news/2021/05/21/icc-first-major-hearings-darfur-crimes#.
- 17. Emily Steele, "'Kony 2012' Sets Mark as Fastest-Spreading Viral Video," *Wall Street Journal*, March 9, 2012, https://www.wsj.com/articles/BL-DGB-24074.
- 18. Sheera Frenkel and Cecilia Kang, *An Ugly Truth: Inside Facebook's Battle for Domination* (New York: Harper, 2021), 15.
- Sofia Grafanaki, "Platforms, the First Amendment and Online Speech Regulating the Filters," *Pace Law Review* 39, no. 1 (2018): 111; and Kashmir Hill, "Facebook Manipulated 689,003 Users' Emotions for Science," *Forbes*, June 28, 2014.
- 20. Berkeley Protocol on Digital Open Source Investigations; Yvonne McDermott, Alexa Koenig, and Daragh Murray, "Open Source Information's Blind Spots: Human and Machine Bias in International Criminal Investigations," *Journal of International Criminal Justice* 11, no. 3 (2021).
- 21. Hadi Al Khatib, and Dia Kayyali, "YouTube Is Erasing History" *New York Times*, October

- 23, 2019; "Video Unavailable: Social Media Platforms Remove Evidence of War Crimes." Human Rights Watch, September 10, 2020; Spandana Singh, "Everything in moderation: An analysis of how Internet platforms are using artificial intelligence to moderate user-generated content," *New America* 22 (2019).
- 22. Oliver Lewis, "How Long Does Facebook Keep Deleted Data?" Bit Rebels, https://bitrebels.com/social/how-long-facebook-keep-deleted-data.
- 23. 18 U.S.C. § 2703(f)(2); see also Alexa Koenig, "Big Tech Can Help Bring War Criminals to Justice: Social Media Companies Need to Preserve Evidence of Abuse," Foreign Affairs, November 11, 2020; Orin S. Kerr, "The Fourth Amendment Limits of Internet Content Preservation," St. Louis University Law Journal 65, no. 753 (2020); and Armin Tadayon, "Preservation Requests and the Fourth Amendment," Seattle Undergraduate Law Review 44 (2020): 105.
- 24. Kevin Roose and Kate Conger, "YouTube to Remove Videos Pushing Extreme Views," *New York Times*, June 5, 2019.
- 25. Eurojust Genocide Network, "Prosecuting war crimes of outrage upon personal dignity based on evidence from open sources—Legal framework and recent developments in the Member States of the European Union," 2018.
- J.A. Gallo and C. Y. Cho, "Social Media: Misinformation and Content Moderation Issues for Congress," CRS Report for Congress 46662, 2021.
- 27. "Removing Myanmar Military Officials from Facebook," Meta, August 28, 2018, https:// about.fb.com/news/2018/08/removingmyanmar-officials; and United Nations Human Rights Council, Report to the 42nd session of the Human Rights Council (New York, 2019).
- 28. APPLICATION OF REPUBLIC OF GAM-BIA v. FACEBOOK, INC., Civil Action No. 20-mc-36-JEB-ZMF (D.C. Sept. 22, 2021).
- 29. See "Rohingya sue Facebook for \$150bn over Myanmar hate speech," BBC News, December 7, 2021, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-59558090; Citing Doe v. Meta Platforms, Inc in a class action complain before the Su-

- perior Court of the State of California for the county of San Mateo: https://edelson.com/wp-content/uploads/doevmetacomplaint.pdf.
- Europol, SIRIUS EU Digital Evidence Situation Report 2nd Annual Report (The Hague, 2021).
- 31. Ibid.
- Human Rights Center, Digital Lockers: Archiving Social Media Evidence of War Crimes (Berkeley: UC Berkeley School of Law, 2021).
- 33. Tadayon, "Preservation Requests and the Fourth Amendment," 113.
- Catherine Crump, "Data Retention: Privacy, Anonymity, and Accountability Online," Stanford Law Review 56 (2003): 191.
- 35. Tadayon, "Preservation Requests and the Fourth Amendment," 106.
- Europol, SIRIUS EU Digital Evidence Situation Report; see also Andrew K. Woods, Data Beyond Borders: Mutual legal assistance in the internet era, (Global Network Initiative, 2015).
- Paul Voigt and Axel Von dem Bussche, The EU general data protection regulation (GDPR): A Practical Guide (New York: Springer International Publishing, 2017), 3152676.
- Owen McCoy, "A legislative comparison: U.S. vs. EU on data privacy," European Interactive Digital Advertising Alliance, https://edaa. eu/a-legislative-comparison-us-vs-eu-on-dataprivacy.
- 39. Kevin Roose and Kate Conger, "YouTube to Remove Videos Pushing Extreme Views," *New York Times*, June 5, 2019.
- 40. See "Home," National Center for Missing & Exploited Children, https://www.missingkids.org/HOME.
- 41. See "GIFCT," Global Internet Forum to Counter Terrorism, https://gifct.org.
- 42. Ibid.
- 43. Ibid.
- 44. Orin Kerr (@OrinKerr), "Provider-deleted files and contents are not protected by the Stored Comm's Act, DDC rules per MJ Faruqui. In effect, if a provider moderates contents, all," Tweet, September 24, 2021, https://bit.ly/31k2Lpg.
- Alexa Koenig, Keith Hiatt, and Khaled Alrabe,
 "Access Denied: The International Criminal Court, Transnational Discovery, and the Amer-

- ican Servicemembers Protection Act," *Berkeley Journal of International Law* 36 (2018): 1.
- 46. Human Rights Center, Digital Lockers.
- 47. Rebecca Wexler, "Life, liberty, and trade secrets: Intellectual property in the criminal justice system." *Stanford Law Review* 70 (2018): 1343.
- 48. Rebecca J. Hamilton, "User Generated Evidence," *Columbia Journal of Transnational Law* 57 (2018): 1.
- 49. Woods, Data Beyond Borders.

- 50. Ibid.
- 51. Gilad Edelman, "Stop Saying Facebook Is Too Big to Moderate," *Wired*, July 28, 2020, https://www.wired.com/story/stop-saying-facebook-too-big-to-moderate.
- 52. Robert Baciu, "United States of Facebook: new methods of online governance," University of Amsterdam, Masters of Media, September 22, 2019, https://mastersofmedia.hum.uva.nl/blog/2019/09/22/united-states-of-facebooknew-methods-of-online-governance.